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Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held June 04, 2013 
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Members Absent
	Ex-officios Present

	
	
M. Lau
	D. Small
	L. Towle

	
R. Baldwin
	
E. Kee
	
	

	
L. Hill
	
	
	

	
K. Horeis
	
	
	

	
S. Webb
	
	
	


This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 
Call to Order/Welcome:

Vice Chairman Baker called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance and reminded those seeking education credits to sign the sign-in sheet. 
Approval of Minutes:
A motion was presented and seconded to approve the minutes from the April 09, 2013 Full Commission meeting. 
Chairman Vanderwende requested the following correction to the minutes:


Commissioner Adkins was not in attendance and should have been recorded as absent.
The motion carried and the minutes were approved as corrected.
Discussion and Action Items:
Bucks Branch Project
Program Administrator, Larry Towle provided the following summary:
They were given a presentation in February with DNREC and Judy Denver (USGS). He felt it would be good to support the overall project with all of the data collection and to gather the nutrient management data that is part of the program. He is interested in the return rate of the Annual Report submissions; and to conduct audits comparing acres to current plans; crops grown and nutrients applied; BMPs implemented. For animal operations: types; number; current animal waste management plans; BMPs implemented. He thought this would be a good place to work in partnership with them with so much data needed from the Chesapeake Bay Watershed. He intends to use the collected data as a baseline verification of the needs of the Nutrient Management Program in that sub-watershed. They are doing some corn nitrogen work, and irrigation work in that watershed and he would like to collect data to support the overall project. The Bucks Branch Watershed was defined as the headwaters of the Nanticoke; southwest of Bridgeville and north of Seaford. Most of the data collection will be in this crop year, in the fall after harvest. No land, animal operation data will probably be gathered prior to that.
Poultry Litter Export to Alternative Use Pilot Project
Program Administrator, Larry Towle provided a summary:

This goes along with the next topic, relocation funding. He had mentioned the removal of litter up to mushroom country in a prior meeting; Ellis has been working to move some of Delaware litter up that way, and one of the deterrents to moving Delaware litter as opposed to Maryland litter was funding. He wanted to raise the cost share on that for a limited time to see what it is doing for the program; if it’s moving any more litter. He says he’s moving 30 loads a week up to that area for use in mushroom houses. That’s a lot of manure. But he doesn’t have a number for the cost of that, so he would like to do a pilot project for a quarter (three months) to see between moving Delaware and Maryland manure (Ellis is going to mix them), to see what it actually costs to move manure that far to that area to see what it would do to the Program’s funding. The per-mile rate has been 16 cents from the farm to alternative use. The problem is that he has to process this at his location in Millsboro where he dumps it, puts it through a hammer mill into a finer material, reloads it and then hauls it. So, he was not getting any coverage to haul it into his location to do the processing; they are basically doing it as a farm to alternative use from his location. Maryland is supporting this program as well; Delaware is only paying for Delaware manure. Delaware was paying 06 cents to haul it from one location to the other per ton-mile while Maryland was paying 16 cents. 

Secretary Kee stated that the way it has been is that Ellis would get the manure from a farm, take it to his hammer mill, and he gets paid 06 cents from the farm to the hammer mill. Administrator Towle clarified that he doesn’t get paid anything from the farm to the hammer mill. Then he would get 16 cents per ton mile only to transport to the mushroom country only after he got back to the farm he hauled from originally. So he was losing everything from the farm to his plant in either direction. Administrator Towle is proposing that he would be paid 16 cents from his operation to the mushroom growers; and he would continue to receive 06 cents from the farm to his operation. Secretary Kee offered that due to logistics, it was easier for him to pull manure out of Wicomico, Somerset, and Worcester because it was moving that way anyway. So this helps us move more Delaware manure. Chairman Vanderwende shared that he saw on television that they are proposing to build two power plants to use poultry litter as a source of energy: one at the prison in Princess Anne and one at Crisfield. Secretary Kee said he thought the combined usage of those two plants will be less than 100,000 tons per year, and the whole region is doing 800,000. He added that 100,000 tons is a big chunk and that while it takes it out of the Bay equation, it makes it harder and harder for farmers to find manure. Administrator Towle said that with regard to the proposed project, he would have solid numbers for the Commission after the three month period. Commissioner Blessing asked if there has been an increase in litter movement after the rate increases implemented this year. Administrator Towle responded that there doesn’t seem to be much; they’ve used up dollars but he can’t see where they’ve increased a lot of tons. They are up 7,000 tons from last year, but he added that it’s hard to evaluate that yet because they just did that late winter. 
Funding for Poultry Litter Relocation
Administrator Towle provided the following:   
This year, the Program used all of 2012’s funding. They were going to end the year with all of 2013 and partial funding from 2014. Administrator Towle spoke with Commissioner Kee along with others and they decided to fund cover crops for the first time this year. They moved $200,000 from the $246,000 from relocation, which still leaves $46,000 to carry over into the next fiscal year to use; and they moved $150,000 from planning over to cover crops also. That gives a net total of $405,000 (with $350,000 having been moved from planning and relocation) for the funding of cover crops. These funds can be encumbered now and then moved over to the Conservation Districts in the fall when the cover crops program begins. Commissioner Baldwin’s (DNREC) program has been a major supporter as well; and he had said that a few years ago, they were contributing more than 3.5 million and now they contribute less than 2 million. The Nutrient Management Program is not in danger of running short because it still receives DNREC 319 funding and Chesapeake Bay funding as well as funding from the poultry companies. Secretary Kee added that with regard to where the funding would be utilized, he prefers that the funding be given to Kent and Sussex Counties because they are the main feeders into the Chesapeake Bay. Or it could be targeted to the percentage of acres, which would be a priority ranking system. 
Online Recertification Training
Administrator Towle introduced Dr. Amy Shober who provided the following:
The University of Delaware is requesting permission to develop a program that will allow some of the Continuing Education Credits to be delivered in an online format. The parameters would be that no more than half of the credits required in a three-year cycle would be able to be received in this fashion, and that they would potentially target the lawn and landscape folks, the golf courses, and the equine folks first; because they are most likely the groups that will utilize this type of education. 
One of the ideas that they had was to use e-extension. Their module called Noodle, is a way to do online courses where you can develop a course around a topic…like Nutrient Management…and it can be delivered free of charge through e-extension. Anyone that uses the system has to have a login; and the University will have a framework that allows them to know who is logging in, what their Nutrient Management Certification Number is, what courses they have taken. There will also be pre- and post-assessments to be taken; so that the University knows that they have gone through the entire course, and that they have learned something before credit for the course will be given. 

She referred to a course on the Noodle site that is currently being offered by the State of Maryland. It’s a free course; it has static delivery. This particular course deals with bio-security for backyard foul. The course is set up so that you can go through a number of topics; this same type of thing could be done for Nutrient Management. Each module could be about fifteen minutes long, and one-quarter credit would be given for each module completed. The nice thing about the Noodle site is that it can be instantly translated, say into Korean; it doesn’t always translate exactly, but there would be information available to a certain sector where there had been no information before. The University is looking into a variety of ways to deliver content; not just the static format. For example, there is a program called Story Line which uses HTML5 that allows users of Android and Apple products to view content. These courses can be set up to play automatically or the user will have to click through the content; it can be set where the user has to see every single thing on every slide, and it can be set up where the user has to take an assessment. It also allows for pop out boxes within pictures which could be used for spotting what is wrong with a manure pile, for example. The University is also looking into the ability to record in-person trainings using something like Adobe Connect or Cantasia, which is being used for the Mid-Atlantic Crop School. This type of program allows for the taping of the training, upload to the web, and the ability to track who is viewing the content. The University is hoping that once the framework is in place, they will be able to add content themselves. The most difficult obstacle will be getting the system in place where usage can be tracked; this is essential to ensure that the correct credits are being issued to the correct Certification Numbers. The first thing they want to do is to construct content using the Mid-Atlantic Crop School’s crop management information from the last year or two, using presenters that have provided consent to use the content. Dr. Shober believes there is a market for this type of delivery, particularly for those who are near the end of a certification cycle and are just a few credits short of their requirement. What typically happens is that there will be a particular group, such as Lawn and Turf, which must go to a Dairy Session for credit because that is the only session available at the time. The University is seeking permission to start building that type of framework to allow some online credits. Once the framework is in place, the entire Extension could develop online trainings for pesticides, nutrient management, etc.; and they would have the ability to track who is logging on and off and what content is being viewed. Administrator Towle clarified that when he was in the Pesticide Division, they were just starting to use online training which at that time was being provided by a third party vendor; Southwest Press. The users would log on, take the trainings and assessments, and Southwest Press would forward the documentation back to the Division in the form of a report. Dr. Shober added that the material could be accessed by surrounding states as well; but the University would not have to track those users, they would have to figure that out on their own. This program is not being developed to reduce in-person training; it is considered to be supplemental. For example, if there were to be a training that only has space for 80 people, and there is greater interest than that; it allows another way for everyone interested to have a way to take the training. Also, the University will have to be diligent in ensuring that content is up to date; so every couple of years, they will have to go through and update each individual module. People generally want to comply, and this is another way for them to comply. Another good thing about this delivery method is that it is available twenty four hours a day. 
The University is also seeking to take ownership of the Nutrient Management Notes; which are outdated. They would like to purge the ones that are outdated, and update the content that is still relevant. They would also like to deliver them in the ‘Fact Sheet’ system in the University of Delaware. Dr. Shober provided some examples of information that would be purged, such as ‘Planning for 2008’; and information that is still timely, such as CAFO information. She is asking to take ownership through the Extension, and links would be provided to take the user back to the Nutrient Management Program and the Department of Agriculture. These notes began with University content, and then were written by the Nutrient Management Program.
The framework for internet content delivery will take about a year; some of the updated Nutrient Management Notes can be posted within the next month. It was added that this type of delivery will help to resolve some of the conflict being experienced with Maryland law being mistaken for Delaware law by some of the producers.

A motion was presented to turn ownership of the Nutrient Management Notes to Dr. Amy Shober and the University of Delaware, allowing for alteration, rewriting, and purging of outdated content; and to write new content in the future.

The motion was seconded and carried unanimously.
Chairman Vanderwende thanked Dr. Shober for her presentation.
Administrator’s Report: 
Program Administrator Towle outlined the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).

He stated that he hopes to work with the Chemistry Lab within the next month to finalize the 2012 manure data so that Dr. Glancey can report to the Commission, possibly in August. 
CAFO inspections are ongoing, and he stressed that this last group is going to be difficult because they don’t want to be known. Ben and Laura dropped off 12 cards last week and have gotten no response.

The EPA has provided comments on CAFOs, and there is a meeting next with DNREC to determine if the Program has to move on those comments. EPA tends to comment on content that has been taken directly from regulations, but wasn’t from where EPA was looking. Once these templates are in place and approved, the Program can proceed in a more timely fashion. 

R.C. Willen attended that last Chesapeake Bay meeting and was amazed at the information and assumptions being made in the Chesapeake Bay Model. Secretary Kee shared that Mr. Willen had sent him a very nice email, complementing the DDA, University of Delaware, and DNREC staffs. The point of his letter was that Delaware is light years ahead of most other states; and Delaware’s people just understand it all. Secretary Kee believes that the reason for that is the interaction of the Commission for the last 12-15 years, and meetings like this where everyone is together at the table working. The system that was put in place in the 1990’s is really paying benefits for Delaware. He has had non-profit environmental people commend Delaware’s systems that have been put in place. It was a very rewarding email and he appreciates R.C. taking the time to acknowledge the good work of everyone that was involved.

There were two benign discussions with reporters. The Lancaster Times article dealt with a better understanding of Best Management Practices and the Technical Standards; how they are evaluated, how they are working; how to evaluate if they are working. They went back 40-50 years ago to what was not known then that is known now; and looked at what farmers are doing not only to benefit their own operations, but to benefit the environmental areas around us. Agriculture really is the first environmentalist; people don’t view it that way, but they will continue to keep hammering that message that they are making a difference.

There were four sampling sessions for the Filtrex study this spring. Obviously, there was enough rain, sometimes too much to evaluate the effectiveness of the filters. That information has been forwarded on to Britt Faucett, who set up the study. At some point, there will be information returned to the Commission on the study. Administrators Towle’s thought is that the location wasn’t the best because it drains too quickly; down, not necessarily through the socks. 
When they looked at the Bucks Branch area, they were able to identify ownership of all of the farms. They looked at how many operators submitted Annual Reports; and it looks like the return rate for this area is about 60%. It is a requirement and other than notification (first, second, and third notices), is there a process for better submission rates for those that don’t submit reports? Commissioner Elliott stated that he has served on the Commission for quite a while and he doesn’t believe they have a process, although he feels that a process should be developed. He mentioned sending out four or five postcards…to him, it is a law and therefore must be followed. He added that normally when you have a law, legislation states what the penalties are when the law is not followed. He asked what Secretary Kee’s recommendations are. Secretary Kee responded that first of all, he thinks that 60% is an improvement over past years. Administrator Towle explained that it is difficult to say due to some conflicts in the database in past years, such as some operators who never received the mailing; and if the operator missed a year, they were not sent another mailing in subsequent years, etc. So they went back to the beginning and sent out those missed mailing. Out of the Approximately 1,750 that were sent out, only 971 were returned which represents a return rate of only about 55%. Of the 971, about 145 are no longer required to submit an Annual Report; when that 145 are removed from the equation, the return rate rises to around 60- to 65%. Secretary Kee stated that he agrees with the premise that it is the law and the Commission should do everything they can to ensure compliance. On the other hand, he doesn’t have a strategy in his head right now to get that 60% up to 90%. Commissioner Elliott offered that the growers: Perdue, Mountaire, Allen’s and others have been supportive of the Program; in the past, they have gotten behind the ball. He stated that maybe they should seek their input. Administrator Towle added that they have been supportive in the planning process; and if he were to call them about an operator not having a current plan, Mountaire’s person for example, already knows because her administrative person has a spreadsheet of all their growers. When their growers are not compliant, a list is given to the Flock Supervisors; they are very proactive on that. He is sure they would support the Commission on this as well. Commissioner Inhof stated that she works with clients in Maryland and Delaware; she is unsure of Maryland’s return rate for Annual Reports but within two weeks of missing that deadline, there are ‘nasty grams’ in their mailboxes. There are fines associated with them, they are strongly worded, legal action is threatened; but she has clients call her on the first notice to become compliant. Commissioner Elliott added that he feels that Administrator Towle and his staff would be happy to help these people, but it is a law and they should be doing it on their own. Secretary Kee cautioned that there will be scrutiny on CAFO compliance; there will be scrutiny with EPA and TMDLs, WIPs and everything else. He offered that he and Administrator Towle could have a conversation with the poultry companies for that sector, and then folks from other sectors. He added that maybe they should call Maryland to see what their compliance rate is. He wants to strike a fine line between firm and over-firm because the Commission does have a good reputation and good support, interest and participation. So they just need to evaluate it. Chairman Vanderwende asked if there was anything in the law addressing noncompliance in returning the reports. Commissioner O’Neill responded that there is a matrix for nutrient management offenses, but not for failure to return the report. Bob Coleman stated that the law states ‘any violation’ and the actions that can be taken by the Commission. David Small shared that for Air, Waste, and Water violations, DNREC issues a Notice of Violation that does not contain a penalty; it is just a simple notice that says you are in violation of the law, and here is what steps need to be taken to become compliant. There is usually some form of deadline that could be discussed within the Commission. Commissioner Elliott stated that the Commission has always been kind and gentle toward the farmers and he doesn’t see anything on with that. But in you will always have one or two bad ones in every basket of apples, and sometimes you can use them as an example. Secretary Kee said that he feels it depends on the degree of the offense; if there was a situation of spreading in the winter, the Commission has stepped up and been firm. He has had conversations with the EPA and the Bay-wide community, that you only have to do one of those every once in a while and people will comply; and that goes a long way just for that compliance. So if they don’t fill out their Annual Report, they need to address that; but it’s on a different level than spreading manure on New Year’s Day. Commissioner Blessing stated that before notices went out, he would like to see a press bulletin stating just what has been alluded to; that compliance needs to be 100%, it is mandatory. And to put out some type of press release stating that, and what the penalties will be, at least to give everybody a heads up; and maybe that would entice them to return the reports. Administrator Towle offered to work with Dan on that. He explained that current practice is to send out the notice and then follow up with a letter; perhaps it needs to be worded differently. He will work with the PR contact, Dan, for the press release part of the discussion. He added that they may be able to identify what some of the deterrents to completion of reports are. Commissioner Blessing said that the report required much more work this year than in years past, and it required really good record keeping. 
Commissioner Blessing read that the University of Delaware is trying to identify phosphorous sources in the water, and he doesn’t know if this is a smoking gun or something good. Administrator Towle shared that he had seen the same press release and about a year ago when it was first initiated, he saw it then. He is aware of it…he doesn’t know if Dr. Shober knows any more about it, but it’s scientific isotopes. He believes they are working off Crisfield. Commissioner Blessing said that the individual believes he can identify the phosphorous source, and that would be some interesting data to get back when they conclude this…or to at least have a trend. Chairman Vanderwende agreed that it would be real interesting to know the source, adding that if agriculture is source of most of it then they would have more work to do. Commissioner Elliott said that during his work with the Center for Inland Bays, one thing that was seldom brought up was atmospheric degradation…stuff coming from the west. The more he reads, the more it seems like the farmer; particularly the Delmarva farmer; is an easy target. That’s sad because he doesn’t think that the farming community gets all the credit that they should for all they’ve done. Secretary Kee added that that was sort of the reason that they had Judy Denver come in three or four months ago to recap some of that work…that maybe the needle is starting to move in the right direction; again, as a result of 15 years of improved practices. But there is so much legacy nitrogen and phosphorous out there, that there will probably be a Nutrient Management Commission when our grandchildren come along. But it will be moving in the right direction. Chairman Vanderwende believes it will also make a difference when they correct the models that they’re using, compared to what they have now. They have already corrected a few of them, but there are still several out there that need to be looked at more deeply
Public Comments: NONE
Next Meeting: The next regular Full Commission meeting will be July 02, 2013 at 7:00 pm. He added that unless urgent business arises, the July meeting may be cancelled.
Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 08:05 pm. 
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman
Delaware Nutrient Management Commission
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